MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4th July 2012


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Robert Arnold


Michael Atlee



Brandon Chapman


Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


5 Members of the Public

26.
Apologies for Absence  Apologies had been received from Nigel Ackerman, Tony Jones and  Cllr. Peter Wilcock.
27.
Minutes of the Parish Meeting and Parish Council meeting of 30th May 2012   These had been circulated and approved, and were signed by the Chairman as a true record
28.  
Declaration of Interests.  No declarations recorded

29.
Public Participation  No matters outside of the Agenda were raised.  AP proposed that item 19 on the Agenda (Planning) be moved for earlier discussion as  Mr.  Rich wished to speak on the Foxley Application and needed to leave the meeting early. This was agreed.

30.
Land Adjacent to Foxley House
Mr. Joe Rich asked that it be noted that the Minutes of the previous meeting (30th May 2012) referred to him as the applicant for the proposal.  This was incorrect and he was in fact speaking on behalf of the applicant (his mother).
AP reported that he had met with Nigel Brown (Deputy Planning Officer, UDC), the Riches and Ms. Benjafield.  The meeting was to establish that, subject to the gift of land, the Parish Council would be happy to support the application.  There had been nothing contentious at the meeting.  
An issue had come to the fore in that Nigel Brown pointed out that if the LDF goes forward as it stands, there would be no requirement for the village to supply additional houses during the lifetime of the LDF.  However, AP pointed out this does not alter the fact that if land for the school and the village is wanted, the application should be supported.  In e-mail correspondence, Nigel Ackerman had said he would like to see the transfer of land take place ahead of the application or, at least, be the subject of a Heads of Agreement.
Joe Rich said that the transfer of land would be in 3 parcels; one for the school, one for the playground and one for affordable housing.   The condition would be that each is used for the designated purpose, there would be restricted covenants and the sites should be known by his mother’s name.  If the uses cease to be valid, there would be a reversion and the land should not be regarded as a potential site for commercial development.

Joe Rich went on to say that he does not want any further attempt to re-negotiate but cannot agree to transfer the land as a condition of Parish Council support.  He said this was at variant with the law and he would feel it foolish to trust everyone on that basis.  

AP, in arguing Nigel Ackerman’s point, said it was believed Mrs.  Rich had always wished to leave something for the village.   Joe Rich acknowledged that is the case but said he could not say that the land would be transferred prior to the implementation of planning permission and felt a generous package is being offered.
BC said he thinks the PC would be happy with the package but it would be useful if there was a document to confirm it.  Joe Rich said he would be happy to print out his e-mail correspondence setting out the nature of the offer and copy it to Nigel Brown.   He then asked that after the meeting, AP confirm the terms to all parties.

When asked if there is a likely date for the development, Joe Rich said that once the  outline  application has been agreed, detailed planning will be submitted and Nigel Brown had indicated that it should be completed within 2 years.  The transfer of land would take place when detailed planning permission has been granted.

AP said he had met with the school Headmistress and the Diocese and they were happy with the offer of land.

Joe Rich said he agrees that the legal position needs to be crystal clear but he would not be happy if there is an attempt to force the transfer of land as a condition at this stage.  He hoped his e-mail setting out the offer was clear and thanked everyone for their time. 

31.
Proposed Planning Application (Denby Allen) Mr. Allen had provided plans for a proposed dwelling on the site south of the Norden, on the west side of Cambridge Road, and said he wished to seek the support of the PC before approaching UDC.   AP said he appreciated this action being taken. 
Mr. Allen said if the PC supported the plans, he hoped to have a pre-application meeting with the Planning Dept, UDC, as applications for building on the site had, in the past, been refused.  He was unsure why they were refused as the reason given was the need to preserve the countryside but, in his opinion, this seemed strange as the plot is surrounded by a stone wall.  Mr. Allen said he wants to empathise with the listed properties to the side of the plot.

The PC agreed that it would be better to have a sympathetic structure on the land rather than leave it unmanaged.  Mr. Allen asked if a letter expressing the PC’s support could be given and AP agreed to draft something.
32.
UTT/1234/12/FUL  Bay Tree Cottage proposed erection of two storey side extension to garage No objection raised
33.   Finance
    The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 30th May 2012:-
Jubilee Party





 300.00








             300.00
Cheques to be authorised

RCCE Membership




              40.00

Hilberys (Grass Cutting)





312.00
Community Heartbeat




         1,750.00
Quendon & Rickling PCC (Village Plan)



100.00

Glasdon Manufacturing (Grit Bin)





214.93

Clerk’s Salary





290.93


    




          2,707.86
EON Direct Debit  




                                       44.19
EON Adjustment May

  





     0.28






           


                                                          

Total Payments

        


   
                      3,052.33
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

   £11,953.93
Halifax savings account balance 


                 £4,447.03






               £16,400.96
Less total payments



 
       3,052.33
Total funds available




   £13,348.63
Receipt from New Homes Bonus




       3,845.00
Balance





   £17,193.63
The cheques listed above were authorised for payment.
The Clerk reported that a quotation for replacement of the granite trough had been received from J. Day & Son Ltd.  The total replacement cost (including inscription and removal of the old trough) would be £10,400   In view of the unique shape of the trough it would be difficult to get comparable prices and it was agreed that the Clerk would ask AON for a quote for insurance based on Day’s figure.
34.
Correspondence  A request for another churchyard clearing working party was made, this time at Rickling Church. This will take place on 27th October 2012, starting at 1 p.m.  A notice to this effect should be put in The Link.
35.
A donation request had been received from Home Start.  The last donation made was £50, given in April 2011.  RA proposed that this time £100 be donated and this was agreed.

36.
AP reported that notification of the sale of Stansted Police Station had been received. 

37.      A letter from Stop Stansted Expansion Campaign had been circulated.  This advised of a policy change which would allow Stansted Airport to become a general provider of commercial and business premises and SSE was looking for support to oppose this.   It was noted that business development within the airport site may encourage a new runway.  NA (not present at the meeting) had sent an e-mail saying that there is an argument for supporting new business.  RA said he agreed with this point and felt we should not clamp down on commerce in the area.  BC said he felt there is not enough information at this stage and therefore the PC should abstain from comment.  This was agreed.
 

38.
It was noted that a resident had written to the PC pointing out that the footpath along the eastern side of the B1383 had become overgrown.  It was pointed out that work had recently been carried out in the area and this had since been cleared.  CP said at a recent meeting he had attended he was advised that some PC’s invite the Rangers to attend meetings to discuss outstanding highways work.  It was agreed that we should look to do this. 
39.
Forms had been received for nominations for the annual Community Achievement Awards.  No nominations were put forward.

40.
Update on Forums/Presentations  AP reported that he had attended the North Community Forum on 14th June 2012 when there was a presentation on the LDF followed by open discussion.  He came away slightly annoyed as it appeared that the consultation process is a bit of a sham and the document proposed is what will be delivered.  Whilst this is good for the parish, some participants were silenced when questions were asked.  
The Localism Act was also discussed and, in particular, the Code of Conduct.  AP advised that clarification had been given on the 3 categories of Members’  Interests:
· Disclosable Pecuniary (such as house ownership, employment, licences, contracts, sponsorship)
· Pecuuniary (including interests within the Parish such as land with beneficial interests, membership of public/charitable bodies, including outside bodies where a Councillor is the council’s representative eg school governor appointed by PC)
· Non pecuniary interests not registered but to be declared at meetings
Regarding dispensations, if there is an item on the Agenda on which a Councillor would like to speak, he/she may apply in writing for dispensation.  This must be given to the Clerk at the start of the meeting and the first point of business on the Agenda must be Dispensations. 

If there is a complaint about a Councillor/s it must be made to UDC in writing.  This would be considered by the Monitoring Officer and an independent person to decide if the matter should be investigated further.  The matter could then be passed to the Standards Committee to decide whether there has been a breach of conduct.  Responsibility for any sanctions is then passed back to the Parish Council to deal with.  In practice, it is Name & Shame.

41.  BC reported that he had attended the UALC AGM and confirmed that much of the discussion there  had also been devoted to the Code of Conduct and he referred to his e-mail sent to all Councillors on 20th June 2012.
42.
Code of Conduct  In accordance with the 2011 Localism Act, on 4th July 2012 it was resolved that Quendon & Rickling Parish Council would adopt the Code of Conduct of Uttlesford District Council.   This can be viewed on the UDC website and a link will be provided from Quendon & Rickling website.
The Clerk provided each Councillor with a copy of the Declaration of Interest Form and advised that it was the responsibility of the Councillors to complete them and return to UDC by 29th July 2012.  She confirmed that e-mail copies had been sent to those Councillors not present and hard copies would be delivered to their home addresses.

43.
Village Plan  MA said there had been another meeting of the Steering Group on Monday.  The questionnaires had been collected and there was a return of about 70%.  The task now is to read and analyse.  It was noted that a neighbour of a member of the Steering Group had been identified as having database experience and would be asked to assist in designing a spreadsheet/inputting the data.  RA said  the more people involved outside the steering group, the better but stated that if assistance was not forthcoming, he would undertake the task.   BC said issues should be picked up from the comments on the forms and the outcome should be to get more volunteers to set up groups dealing with the points raised. 

It was noted that the timescale was about 2 years and the task should not be rushed.  The business questionnaire is now about 75% complete.

CP advised that a starter pack was not requested from RCCE.  A network package of £35 had been purchased.  The difference was, a payment of £800 covered 3 visits and membership gave 2 visits from RCCE.
44.
100 Parishes  AP reported that he attended the initial meeting which was mainly for the appointment of officers.  The venture is being set up as a PLC and a Charity, allowing it to be run as a business.   No policy or future plans were discussed other  than to expand on the idea of setting up an entity similar to a national park.  The date of the next meeting is to be arranged.  
45.
Emergency Planning  TJ was not present at the meeting to discuss the update but CP advised he had forwarded details of the Defibrillator Team to him.
46.
Defibrillator   CP advised that the defibrillator has been installed in the porchway of the Village Hall and the volunteer helpers have been trained.  He confirmed he had informed Essex Ambulance Service, Stansted and Newport Doctors’ Surgeries, and had advised local services including the Bowls Club, Cricket Club, Football Club, Parklands and the Cricketers Arms Pub of its availability.  He had also asked Gavin Lord to put notices in both local churches.  Notices had been put above the porch on the Village Hall and on the waste bin at the north end of the village and on the grit bin to be sited at Coney Acre.   It was suggested that an article for The Link be written with a full list of operatives.  RA suggested that a separate leaflet also be made available for distribution with The Link.

The invoice for the electrical work for installation has still to be received.

MA advised that discussions were taking place at the School regarding defibrillator use on the under 8s and the possibility of buying a specialised kit.
47.
VAS  AP advised that he would be meeting representatives from Highways and the suppliers the following day to decide on the site and an order would be placed.

48.
Grit Bin  The grit bin had been delivered and was at the home of the Clerk.  MA confirmed that some of the grit at the pub could be used.  BC said he was still looking at the potential site and would arrange for the bin to be put it situ and filled.  It was noted that it had been the residents of the bungalows at Coney Acre who had requested the bin last year. 
49.
Footpaths/Highways  NA was not present at the meeting but had reported by e-mail that Strutts have not yet put up  restricted access signs.  He also advised that he is in correspondence with them regarding a couple of other issues on footpaths. 

It was noted that the broken fingerpost at Rickling Church had now disappeared but had not been replaced.  The Clerk should call Highways to find out what action is being taken.  

RA suggested the PC could set up its own working party to deal with small matters around the parish. 
50.
Village Signs  BC advised that he had drafted an application for Jubilee Funding which should be sent to UDC by 16th July 2012.  The application is for a central sign for the village green and a notice board at Coney Acre.  He also advised that he had been trying to contact Highways regarding the signage at the entry to the village.  He went on to say that he had obtained quotes for various types of sign but, despite an appeal in The Link, had not received any response regarding a suitable design and said he would very much appreciate local input on this.    RA suggested incorporating representations of the two family crests as seen in the church.

It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the Lady of the Manor asking for her in principle agreement and suggesting that she contact BC for further discussion. 
51.
Community Skip  BC reported that a skip had been ordered for the last weekend of July and posters/notices should be distributed as before. 
52.   Planning
Decisions:


None
Trees:

None

UDC Councillors Monthly Report of Alleged Breach of Planning Control:  None  
53.
Community Right to Build  EALC had sent a bulletin outlining a package of support that will underpin the Community Right to Build.  AP had asked the Parish Planning Committee to look at this as he felt it may be of some value if the land at Foxley is gifted to the Parish.  RA said he had briefly looked at the document and considered it more appropriate for village halls/pubs.
54.
Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting Wednesday, 8th August 2012:
Chris Bishop advised that he hopes to lead a group to put on a pantomime in February next year and it was suggested that a call for willing participants be put in the August/September issue of The Link.

MA offered apologies for the next meeting. 

The meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.
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